Department of Parks and Recreation

Honorable Mason K. Chock (excused at 2:30 p.m.)
Honorable Gary L. Hooser

Honorable Ross Kagawa (excused at 3:08 p.m.)
Honorable KipuKai Kuali‘i (present at 9:02 a.m.)
Honorable Mel Rapozo (excused at 11:49 a.m.)
Honorable JoAnn A. Yukimura (present at 9:10 a.m.)
Honorable Arryl Kaneshiro

The Committee reconvened on April 1, 2016 at 9:00 a.m., and proceeded as follows:

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Good morning. I would like to call back to order
the Budget & Finance Committee and the Fiscal Year 2016-2017 Departmental Budget
Reviews. On the schedule for today, we will be hearing from the Department of Parks and
Recreation. Council Chair Rapozo will be excused around noon to testify at the State
Legislature on the Transient Accommodations Tax (TAT) item. Councilmember Chock will
be leaving around 2:30 p.m. Councilmember Yukimura will be in around 9:15 a.m.
Councilmember Kuali‘i is somewhere in this building. As we do each morning, we will take
public testimony first. Anyone in the audience wishing to testify on this? Seeing none,
Lenny, you will have the floor. I just wanted to ask the Councilmembers for us to keep our
questions organized and put them in the section as we go through it and any questions on
the switchover, I want to save until we get to that department because I do not want it to
hold us up all day, which I could foresee it possibly doing. For any questions on the
switchover, we are going to push it off when we get to that department. If there are general
questions on the presentation then we will take them now. If not, we will try to keep them
in the department that they are supposed to be in. The rules are suspended.

There being no objections, the rules were suspended.

LEONARD A. RAPOZO, JR., Director of Parks and Recreation: For the
record, Director of Parks and Recreation, Lenny Rapozo. Thank you, Committee Chair. I
would like to introduce the people behind me who make the Department of Parks and
Recreation and the different divisions. Hiding in the back is William Trujillo. He is the
Chief of Planning and Development. Behind me is Lynn Kuboyama and John Martin who
are from the Fiscal Division. John is also our Parks Security and Permitting Coordinator.
Cindy Duterte is the Recreation Chief. Vince Parangao is the Parks Maintenance,
Beautification, and Stadiums Chief. Craig Carney is our Golf Director. Then of course, the
man who needs no introduction, Eddie Sarita, who is the Convention Hall Manager. Scott
has put on a “batting order,” so should we just go down that “batting order?”

(Councilmember Kualil was noted as present.)

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: If you have a quick presentation, we will go
through the presentation.

Mr. Rapozo: My presentation is basically the report that we
submitted. I think it says it all as far as each division’s accomplishments, their challenges,
and their initiatives. Overall, our budget will increase because of the additional division
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that we want to assume under our control. For the most part, our budget submission is the
numbers that we basically had from our submission last year, which was our budget
instructions, which we had done. As far as the accomplishments of each division, I can
break them all up, but they are specified in each division.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: We can do it either way. We do not even need a
presentation if you do not want to do one. We can take it by division and if you want to say
something real quick about each division, say we start with Administration / Fiscal, if you
wanted to go through that section.

Mr. Rapozo: Okay. That might be faster and the more
efficient way to do this.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Okay.

Mr. Rapozo: In  our Administration / Fiscal, which

encompasses the park rangers and the administration of the Director and the Secretary and
Deputy Director, we work together of course and you know that our park rangers are
always out there, and aside from being enforcement, they are also our eyes and our ears of
all the different parks. If any situation comes up, whether it is on-hours or off-hours and
we feel there is a need to have someone there as soon as possible, there is a good chance
that we usually have a ranger nearby. For example, we got a call a couple of months ago
from someone in the public that someone was cutting trees down in Hanama‘ulu Beach
Park. Immediately, we looked for the nearest ranger, found someone in the Wailua area,
and he responded there to see the person, cite the person with the help of the Kaua‘i Police
Department (KPD), and corrective measures were employed, whether it was an arrest or
whatever. So that is the value of our park rangers. Aside from their normal routine of
checking parks and enforcing our Peddlers and Concessions Ordinance, they are an integral
part of trying to keep as much law-and-order in our parks as they can, considering the
small staff that they have. So with that, the report was given to you of our successes and
the challenges that they employ. I am open for questions for this particular division.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: We are on Administration. Let us start with
Administration. Do we have any questions on the Administration line items from the
Members? Councilmember Chock.

Councilmember Chock: I just noticed the Special Projects was previously
$20,000 and now the Grant-in-Aid $20,000. If you could share, did the money just get
re-appropriated for that line item?

Mr. Rapozo: Special Projects?

Councilmember Chock: Yes, in this budget it says last year was $20,000
and Special Projects this year is zero. The line below says “Grant-in-Aid” and this year is
$20,000.

Mr. Rapozo: Per our Finance Director, he felt that there was a
more appropriate description of what we do. That fund allows us to bring in such events...
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one of our passions at the Department of Parks and Recreation is to bring in clinics for our
kids and that is the line item that we use to bring in clinics. It is relationships that I have
had over the years with different people that allows for them to come in and they do it for
free, but we use that money to pay for their expenses to come in...I am sorry, we use that
money so that the kids can attend the clinics for free and we use those funds to put on those
clinics. Every December, we have that baseball clinic in Hanapépe, where all the kids that
go off to college from Kaua‘i come back, and Dallas Correa, who is a homegrown guy that
now is an assistant coach at Hawai‘i Pacific University (HPU), we started that clinic when
he was very young. We would kind of manage the clinic and he would run the clinic. Well,
today Dallas Correa runs that clinic, but part of that line item allows the incidentals to put
on the clinic. It also allows coaches, especially HPU and the University of Hawai‘i at Hilo
(UH-Hilo), to see these clinics and gives a chance for our kids to be exposed and have that
exposure, and hopefully these coaches will want to give scholarships to our kids. The other
one is the football senior bowl on Hawai'i island, where we also give some of that money to
offset some of the expenses, so our football kids from Kaua‘i can go and participate. Last
year, forty-nine (49) scholarships were offered and forty-one (41) of them were accepted to
different colleges. They had approximately twenty-five (25) to thirty (30) college coaches
that run the clinic from Tuesday through Saturday when the senior bowl takes place and
they evaluate kids, as well as running them through the different drills. It is not just about
football and athleticism. What really is attractive to us is about the senior bowl is that they
do not take just anybody who is a good athlete. You have to qualify and have some
measurable community service that you can show that you did. I believe it was ten (10)
hours. You also need a Grade Point Average (GPA) of 2.5 or better in order to get in there.
That is what that line item is for, to do those types of projects.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Thank you.

Council Chair Rapozo: I have a follow-up.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Council Chair Rapozo.

Council Chair Rapozo: Thank you. Lenny, so the grant-in-aid funds,

and I have seen this done throughout different departments now where they are converting
all of the special projects to grant-in-aid—are those moneys available to anyone?

Mr. Rapozo: Yes.

Council Chair Rapozo: Are those projects, as you just described, is that
part of it?

Mr. Rapozo: So the senior bowl...this is our first year that we

got involved and it is a good one, so we will probably continue. The baseball one that I just
described has been ongoing for years. Recently, Stuart Wellington came to me and said,
“We have an opportunity to get this professional...four (4) people that can do horsemanship,
roping, and those kinds of stuff. We an opportunity and they want to come.” We would pay
for a portion of their expenses and the community would get the car and the hotel. When
we get those kinds of things it is like, “Yes, it sounds good. Let us do that.” They would
come in and do it for the kids. When we get inquiries, we use the money for those.
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Council Chair Rapozo: I guess my question is more inline with that...so
the $20,000, some of those moneys are earmarked for specific projects?
Mr. Rapozo: Yes.
Council Chair Rapozo: A grant-in-aid is really what I believe is where

the community can apply for the grants and the $20,000 would be available for everyone. If
the Administration has specific projects that they would like to support, then that should be
under a special project because no one else is eligible to receive those funds.

Mr. Rapozo: Okay.

Council Chair Rapozo: I am just thinking out loud because I just noticed
the change and when Councilmember Chock asked the question, it just triggered my
question. To me, a grant-in-aid are funds that people, the general public, and nonprofits
could apply for, and a special project would be one where it is directed by the County. In
other words, we are going to support this project. So it is not really a grant-in-aid; it is a
special project.

Mr. Rapozo: I will make that note and relay that to our
Finance Director because it was under their recommendation through our budget process
that the thing gets moved.

Council Chair Rapozo: He is coming up already.
Mr. Rapozo: Okay.
Council Chair Rapozo: He is trying to save paper. If he can answer the

questions here then it will save the communication going across.

KEN M. SHIMONISHI, Director of Finance: Ken Shimonishi, Director of
Finance. Thank you, Council Chair. One of the reasons we wanted to set up the
grant-in-aid account is that we saw different departments budgeting these funds in
different account numbers like special projects or other services. Again, to get a handle on
how much money the County is granting out to various community organizations, we
thought it was important to have this account set up specially. If you look at the budget
this year, the County is, in fact, granting out to the community $1,665,000. So again, it is
our way of trying to get a handle on how much money overall is going out into the
community.

Council Chair Rapozo: Right, but of that $1.6 million, how much is
projects that the Administration has identified as they are going to support versus projects
that the community has applied for?

Mr. Shimonishi: I believe all of the funds do require an
application. I understand what you are saying, that certain funds are clearly earmarked
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towards certain purposes, maybe even organizations. Again, all would require an
application to come through.

Council Chair Rapozo: Yes, but one (1) application from the person or
the group?

Mr. Shimonishi: Correct.

Council Chair Rapozo: I guess that is where it is confusing to the public.

I do not know, maybe I am being overly critical, but when I look at a grant, it is where the
County has “x” amount of moneys available for the community. So the community applies
for these grants and the selection committee picks what is best, versus the Administration
saying, “Hey, we are going put $20,000 into this event,” but the event is being run by one
organization or a group of them. But no one else has the opportunity for that project or that
fund. In that sense, for me anyway, I would like to see what funds that we are giving out
are administrative projects where the Administration has decided, “This Administration
feels that we want to support this event,” versus what moneys are available, like the Host
Community Benefit. With that one, you can see where the people apply for these funds.
Those are grants-in-aid, I think, versus the Administration says, “No, we are going to put
out $20,000 for this weekend event and do this every year.” To me, that is a special project.
You can still track the special projects separately.

ERNEST W. BARREIRA, Assistant Chief Procurement Officer/Budget Chief: Good
morning, Council Chair. Ernie Barreira, Budget and Purchasing Chief. Not
arguable...what you are articulating can...in terms of how we execute it, whether it is in
grant-in-aid or in special projects; if the Council, through the budget ordinance, articulates
and passes that appropriation, then it is treated as an approved exemption by law and it is
attended to appropriately, either through competition or thorough the waiver of competition
as allowed by the statute. I think what the Director pointed out was that we felt we could
account for it more accurately by reflecting it in grant-in-aid line item.

Council Chair Rapozo: I just want to make sure that we are not trying
to circumvent procurement because now we are going call them a “grant-in-aid” that is
exempt. But the Administration will dictate who is going to get the funds and I think that
is where I am a little concerned because it is not a true grant-in-aid where you apply, where
five (5) groups will apply for these funds. It is the Administration that has selected an
event or whatever the project may be and it could be anything. It does not have to be a
sporting event, concert event, or arts event. It could be anything. You could basically go
and use the grant-in-aid for any project. You could do it for a fencing project, for any kind
of project, but I just found out in this past year that if you write it as a grant, you do not
have to go through procurement.

Mr. Barreira: Yes and no. There is still a procurement activity.
Council Chair Rapozo: But they are exempt.
Mr. Barreira: It is to establish the proper documentation to

articulate that you have met the requirements of the law.
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Council Chair Rapozo: That is just my concern. I am probably the only

one concerned about it. I guess we can move on.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: If you look at the Mayor’s Office, they indicate

who the money is going to already for a grant-in-aid and it will say “American Red Cross,”
“Life’s Choices,” or “Project Graduation.” Maybe if the money is going somewhere already,
then put it in and maybe have another line item or something, in the grant-in-aid section in
the details so that you know how much is actually available to the public and how much is
already earmarked for a project. Councilmember Chock.

Councilmember Chock: Just following wup on this conversation.
Yesterday we reviewed the CIP, which included the Ho'olokahi funds. My understanding is
that it is all encumbered in that budget and none within here. Is that correct?

Mr. Shimonishi: That is correct.

Councilmember Chock: Okay. In terms of the division that Council
Chair is talking about, it was applied for on an annual basis and that would fall into that
category and is also included in that large list that you are tracking, I guess, now that you
are tracking the different types of grants or other grants in one section. Are those
Ho‘olokahi funds also within that grouping?

Mr. Shimonishi: I would have to verify that.

Councilmember Chock: Okay.

Mr. Rapozo: I am sorry—are you asking if that $20,000 would
include the Ho‘olokahi program?

Councilmember Chock: I see that it is not.

Mr. Rapozo: It is not.

Councilmember Chock: Yes, it is not. I was just wondering if in terms of

disseminating administrative projects versus those that are applied for by the community,
if that was encumbered within the structure that Ken is...

Mr. Rapozo: Got it.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: I have a follow-up. I had a similar question.
What is the difference between applying for the Ho'olokahi grant and this grant-in-aid?

Mr. Rapozo: Can we get to Ho‘olokahi when we get to the
Convention Hall? I would tell you that this grant-in-aid here involves sports and
recreation. It involves, like I described, clinics of bringing the next level to our kids. That
is where the difference is. The other one is more “people want to fix something up within
the parks,” as opposed to this one here. Almost all of our kids cannot afford to get to the
next level without having that exposure. To get that exposure, our kids cannot afford to
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travel off-island. It is to bring that exposure to this island, so this particular grant-in-aid
that we are talking about, or special project as been called in the past, is specifically to
bring that next level to Kaua‘i, so our kids can get that exposure and that kind of
instruction and training.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: So a Ho‘olokahi grant is more like if you want to
do an improvement to the park, say like a football team wants some kind of equipment that
they want for the park that everybody can enjoy, then they go for a grant like that.

Mr. Rapozo: Exactly.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Then these projects are more for like community
organizations.

Mr. Rapozo: No, these projects are for recreational training

kinds of stuff to bring to next level here.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Okay. Council Chair Rapozo.

Council Chair Rapozo: I would agree with Councilmember Chock that it
should be identified if, in fact, that is what this grant-in-aid will be. I agree 100% with
Lenny that these clinics are needed to elevate our talent, but having said that, there are
probably thousands of organizations that provide those kinds of clinics and opportunities.
By saying it is a grant-in-aid, but already identifying the provider of these services, I think
is...I do not think that is accurate. So if we are going to say that this is the training that
we want to bring to Kaua‘i, then it should be specified. I really do not see the difference
between Ho‘olokahi grant-in-aid for this particular budget is for the activities that Lenny
has described then it should be identified as such.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Yukimura.

Councilmember Yukimura: Lenny, the Ho‘olokahi fund is to bring expertise
to Kaua‘i or to send our kids off to other trainings?

Mr. Rapozo: No, not at all.
Councilmember Yukimura: To bring clinics...
Mr. Rapozo: [ will say it again. This used to be called “Special

Projects” and it is now “Grant-in-Aid” in the Administration’s budget and it is to bring
talent and training to Kaua'‘i for our kids so that they can have the exposure to get to the
next level in sports and recreation; in whatever sport, whether it is rodeo, football, baseball,
or basketball. The Ho‘olokahi grant, and we will discuss this more in-depth when we get to
the Convention Hall, is if there is a community project out there that the community wants
to take on to improve a park facility, then they would apply for this Ho‘olokahi grant.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay, thank you.
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Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Kuali.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: I just want to chime in because when you said
you might be the only one concerned about it, I am also very concerned about it. I think
that as far as accounting-wise, we just need a full reporting of all the grants and that if it is
a grant-in-aid, that indeed it is made available for people to apply. When we compared...I
think, Chair, you compared it to the other grants that come out of the Office of Economic
Development or the Mayor’s Office—those actually have a competitive process, application,
and all of that. So I agree with the Chair in that we should we treat all grants-in-aids the
same as grants that the community can apply for. If it is a special project or an
administrative project, I think, Chair, said that we do it that way. If the department is
deciding what the need is based on their involvement with community and in picking the
organization, then it is not really a grant-in-aid in the sense of a grant program that makes
stuff available to community organizations. So the main thing is that separating the
difference and having reports on both and knowing upfront what we are approving.

Mr. Barreira: Council Chair and Committee Chair, we will
raise the Council’s concerns as part of our continuing discussions for the May submission
and bring that up with the Administration for discussion. We will raise your concerns.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Thank you. Councilmember Hooser.

Councilmember Hooser: I like the idea of the County providing some
support, but I think if we could bring back also the idea of do we have different programs in
different places supporting different kinds of youth programs? This is sports support,
right?

Mr. Rapozo: Right.

Councilmember Hooser: So my question is are there equal support for
theater, computer, skateboard, and other kinds of youth programs?

Mzr. Rapozo: Anything to involve sports and recreation that
would bring, like I mentioned the next level to it; at one time, we were in discussion with...I
cannot remember the gentleman’s name from dJupiter, Florida. He wanted to do a
Shakespearean play and that is a form a recreation for some of our kids, the children’s
theater. Although it never materialized, when we talked about how we would be able to
help in this manner, I insisted, as I insist with all of these programs that they have to
provide at least a clinic for our kids, meaning teaching them whatever. I think you and I
will agree by your statement that every kid has a different interest, not necessarily
baseball, basketball, or football. This is a program that never was started until this
Administration came about, but it is based upon relationships that have been developed
throughout the years with different coaches and different organizations to put it on. If
there is, and that is why I mentioned, someone would come to us and say, “There is this
opportunity for someone to come and teach theater.” I am very interested in seeing that
because I understand that kids have different interests.
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Councilmember Hooser: I know we are going talk about the Ho‘olokahi
program on another item, but it seems that it could be an umbrella for these programs
where there are a pool of funds that are matched with County efforts, whether it is sports
programs, theater programs, or rotary clubs. There is this interaction between community
groups supporting and leveraging. 1 guess the main question for the Administration
long-term is do we have some of these programs scattered here and there, grants-in-aids, in
particular? Are we going to have one consolidated like some in parks, here and there? Are
we going to have one list of that? Perhaps you can get back to us on that. Thank you.

Council Chair Rapozo: Just one last one. In the current budget in the
Special Projects line we have allocated $20,000 and year-to-date expenditures of $19,292.
So we basically spent all of that money already. Are the projects that you described, Lenny,
that you would like to redo this year, does that take up that $19,292?

Mzr. Rapozo: No. I think baseball is just under $1,500. The
football, because of the amount of kids from Kaua'‘i that goes, I think we spend $5,000 for
that. For everything else like the rodeo that we just had with the four (4) people that came
here, three (3) ladies and a man, that was a one-time deal. Two (2) years ago, we had
another opportunity with another roper. I think his name was Lenny Green. He came over
and that was a one-time deal again, right? It is not necessarily as you had mentioned that
we are choosing and doing it every year.

Council Chair Rapozo: So there are excess funds in there that we could
use for the community to request if somebody wanted to do a clinic?

Mzr. Rapozo: Yes. Depending on the specialty, we look at it
closely. As we mentioned, recreation is a broad...if there is a hula teacher that can help our
kids, that would be awesome. We talked about the theater, but that never materialized,
unfortunately, because I was really excited. That was something very different. We do
want to try and get that population of our kids something.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Any further questions on the Administration
portion? Councilmember Kuali‘i.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: As far as positions on page number 217, the 1907
Secretary position, SR-16, is that a bargaining unit position or an appointed position?

Mr. Rapozo: Page?

Councilmember Kuali‘i: 164.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: 217 on the bottom.

Mzr. Rapozo: Okay.

Councilmember Kualii: 1907 Secretary, SR-16, $45,000.

Mzr. Rapozo: That one is a bargaining unit position.
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Councilmember Kuali‘i: Okay. The one above it, I guess that is the thing
with the “E.” E-79 Private Secretary, SR-20.
Mr. Rapozo: Yes, that is an appointed position.
Councilmember Kuali‘i: Okay. So that is showing $67,464, but what does

that represent? On July 1, 2015, the salary will set at a certain level. Was there an
increase on January 1, 2016 that just took place a couple of months ago?

Mr. Rapozo: Yes, does your report show that?
Councilmember Kuali‘i: No. What was that amount?
Mr. Rapozo: I do not have that amount before me. [

understand the positions were coming over from Human Resources (HR).

Councilmember Kuali‘i: So  whatever that increase was on
January 1, 2016, then this proposal is proposing another increase for July 1, 2016, but I
think and I am not sure and maybe HR will be the ones that provide this information, that
the $67,464 is higher than the amount for the July 1, 2016, because on “Attachment A” that
the Administration provided us, it shows a figure of $65,736. I think unless there is
another raise planned in halfway through the way, the figure should be $65,736 and not
$67,464.

Mr. Rapozo: I will defer that question to HR.
Councilmember Kuali‘i: Okay. Thank you.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Any further questions for Administration? We

are going to move on to the fiscal line items. Any questions for the fiscal line items? If
there are no questions for Fiscal, we are going to move on to Planning and Development.

Mr. Rapozo: In our budget presentation on page 37, we
showed the...
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Sorry, hold on. Councilmember Kualii, do you

have a question on the fiscal portion?

Councilmember Kuali‘i: In general, the salaries line item is increasing by
9% and I think that we have been hearing about it being flat around a 4% or 5% raise
increase to accommodate raises. So why is it 9% instead of the 4% or 5%? Is there a new
position? Is there any unusual...

Mzr. Rapozo: There is nothing new, no additions. My
understanding is that these increases are reflective of a collective bargaining agreement,
not necessarily new positions or anything.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: So the 9% increase is all collective bargaining?
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Mzr. Rapozo: Yes.

Councilmember Kuali'‘i: Okay.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Any further questions for Fiscal?
Councilmember Yukimura.

Councilmember Yukimura: So your Parks security officers are under fiscal?

Mr. Rapozo: Yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: Why is that?

Mr. Rapozo: They also collect money.

Councilmember Yukimura: But their main function is out in the parks,
right?

Mr. Rapozo: Yes. At the time of the organization, that is
where they were placed.

Councilmember Yukimura: Is that a logical place?

Mr. Rapozo: Aside from them being in a separate division, I
think it is an appropriate place.

Councilmember Yukimura: It just seems kind of strange in fiscal.

Mr. Rapozo: Yes, I kind of thought that in the beginning, but

I think it is appropriate. The permitting and the collecting of money—Parks security
officers also collect money in the field.

Councilmember Yukimura: I think we added certain positions in the budget
before two (2) years ago.

Mr. Rapozo: Yes, two (2) years ago, we added two (2)
positions.

Councilmember Yukimura: How is that working?

Mzr. Rapozo: I think we are doing a good job in terms of

monitoring the commercial peddlers on the north shore as part of the Concessions and
Peddlers Ordinance that was employed.

Councilmember Yukimura: Are these also the officers that do the camping
enforcement?
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Mzr. Rapozo: They do camping enforcement and they are able
to also address nonmoving violations of vehicles within parks and any kind of inappropriate
behavior. They are there to investigate, as well as...

Councilmember Yukimura: So they must also have to deal with the
homeless/houseless situation.

Mzr. Rapozo: Yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay. What is the Rectrac Annual Yearly
Maintenance?

Mzr. Rapozo: The Rectrac is the computer program that we use

for permitting.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay. Thank you.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Chock.
Councilmember Chock: Thank you. In your budget presentation, Lenny,

I noticed...I am just looking at the fees collected and there is a big variance between the
different park rangers and what they are collecting. I was just wondering if you can shed a
little bit of light on that. I am just interested, especially when you look at $1,000 compared
to $15,000?

Mr. Rapozo: Are you talking about the table on page 7?
Councilmember Chock: Yes.
Mr. Rapozo: A little over a year ago, our Permit Clerk at the

Pi‘ikoi Building retired and in going through the vacancy review process, the Vacancy
Review Committee saw it prudent to dollar-fund that position, and whatever activity that
position was doing in terms of their counter service for permitting got regulated back to the
neighborhood centers. So the neighborhood centers have assumed a lot of that
responsibility, but also the rangers have assumed more camping permits within our parks.
Our rangers do a good job of educating before citing and a lot of times the visitors are not
aware of where to go to get these permits, although it is spelled out in Pi‘ikoi, as well as our
office. They camp and the rangers are collecting money in the parks for these different
camping permits. ‘

Councilmember Chock: I see. What area is that? I am just curious as to
the generation of that amount?

Mr. Rapozo: I believe our Ranger Ortiz is assigned to the
north shore.

Councilmember Chock: So that is all the north shore...
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Mr. Rapozo: So from ‘Anini to Ha‘ena Beach Park.
Councilmember Chock: Okay.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Council Chair Rapozo.
Council Chair Rapozo: I cannot remember the last time we had the

discussion. I am not sure if it was at the budget or at some other meeting, but we talked
about the permitting at the neighborhood centers. Have we improved that? Is the permit
still available? Where?

Mr. Rapozo: At the neighborhood centers.

Council Chair Rapozo: All of them?

Mr. Rapozo: Yes.

Council Chair Rapozo: I remember when we had the last discussion, and

I think Councilmember Hooser brought it up, where people went to Kapa‘a and were told
that they had to go somewhere else.

Mr. Rapozo: That 1s part of it because on certain days, the
neighborhood center managers are also doing summer fun programs, spring programs, and
senior programs. If you all came to the senior dance...I am sure you folks were invited,
because we need dance partners for the seniors, but the center managers are there and
maybe we would have one person be back on the west side and one on the east side to
handle that. But notifications are placed out and sometimes I guess people just have not
been able to see it.

Council Chair Rapozo: So there are still pockets of time where it is not
available at the neighborhood center?

Mr. Rapozo: Yes.

Council Chair Rapozo: That would explain the increase in camping
permits being sold at the campsites.

Mzr. Rapozo: Exactly. The Vacancy Review Committee is a
good committee, but when decisions like this are made to help the budget, that is some of
the results of it. So we do not have a clerk eight (8) hours a day dedicated at one place, but
if you are going out and we have saved money here and those are some of the effects of our
decisions.

Council Chair Rapozo: I guess I personally would rather see the Permit
Clerk in one place.

Mr. Rapozo: We will deal with that internally because it has
been over a year. We have the data and this is part of the data. We have a lot of data.
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Internally, we would meet and review that and show the impacts and see if that is the
direction we want to go.

Council Chair Rapozo: Thank you.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Yukimura.
Councilmember Yukimura: It seems to me that our park rangers have to do

more of this paperwork instead of their job of interacting with people and it just does not
seem like a good allocation of responsibilities and it does not seem like good customer
servicing either if people have to figure out how to get to the Lihu‘e Neighborhood Center,
rather than come to the center of government.

Mr. Rapozo: Yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: I am glad that you are looking at that again and
I hope that we will see some...

Mr. Rapozo: We make tough decisions sometimes and that is
a result, then we have to reevaluate if that is the direction that we still want to continue
down the road.

Councilmember Yukimura: Right. I was going to pull out the mission
statement of the County. I think it says something about good customer servicing.

Mr. Rapozo: I think our department has something about
that, too.
Councilmember Yukimura: That is right. Congratulations. Your mission

statement is even better this year. Thank you.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro:; Councilmember Hooser.

Councilmember Hooser: I am actually glad that Council Chair reminded
me of my experience and I am glad to see that you are rethinking. I actually wanted to
book some neighborhood centers, so I went down to the office over here and there is nobody
at the window. Then I looked at the sign and it listed some, but not all, of the neighborhood
centers’ contact information. So I drove to the Lihu‘e Neighborhood Center and nobody was
there. I do not mean to get anybody in trouble, I know there are a lot of good people, but it
was a confusing, time-wasting ordeal for somebody who was just trying to book some
centers.

Mr. Rapozo: I think I just misspoke earlier. In order to get an
idea of the effects of it, so prior to this decision that was made, you could get permits at
Hanapepe Neighborhood Center, Kalaheo Neighborhood Center, Kapa‘a Neighborhood
Center, and Kilauea Neighborhood Center, but not Lihu‘e Neighborhood Center. The
reason for that is because those are the nearest areas for camp grounds. So when the
decision was made, those are the only four (4) centers with the addition to Lihu‘e that was
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included in doing that. In order to get some impact, the other centers like Kekaha were not
doing permitting at the time. To get a good indication of the impact, I think you keep
everything the same and see what added burden is there. So this is a result of having that.
Again, I think the Vacancy Review Committee is a good committee. They review every
position, including this. We presented our case and they made the decision that they
thought it could be handled at the neighborhood centers, but your experiences and some
others in the increase in their numbers in different places is a result of that decision. So I
think we need to review it, which we will be doing.

Councilmember Hooser: It seems like a master calendar, because every
center apparently has its own calendar and some are better kept than others, so when you
are trying to find out where there is a vacancy, it just takes a lot of time and multiple
people...you are waiting for people to get back with you, rather than having some kind of a
master calendar.

Mr. Rapozo: We need to look into that because that is what
Rectrac does. They put it in Rectrac so that everybody who...it is at John’s office...

Councilmember Hooser: I am talking about using the facilities, not the
camping necessarily.

Mzr. Rapozo: No, everything is in that Rectrac system. I need
to look into that, but they should have access to everybody’s facility through Rectrac.

Councilmember Hooser: I ended up booking individually with four (4) or
five (5) different centers.

Mr. Rapozo: I apologize for that. That should have not
happened. You should have been able to go to one place and book all of your needs there.

Councilmember Hooser: Okay. Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Any follow-up questions? Councilmember
Yukimura.

Councilmember Yukimura: So it occurred to me as we just had this

discussion that it is also a burden on the neighborhood center managers because they have
a lot to do, especially the busy ones. I think it is good that people can get permits there, but
if you remove the central place then the burden increases on the managers.

Mzr. Rapozo: Thank you for that. That will be part of my
review when I go in front of them.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Kagawa.
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Just to get an idea, how much does it cost to rent

the Lihu‘e Neighborhood Center for a day?

Mr. Rapozo:
with me. I apologize.

Councilmember Kagawa:
Mr. Rapozo:

Councilmember Kagawa:
‘Anini?

Mr. Rapozo:

Councilmember Kagawa:
visitors’ camping fee?

Mr. Rapozo:

Councilmember Kagawa:

It is by ordinance. I do not have the ordinance

What about the camping permit?
For residents, it is nothing.

So residents are free to get camping permits at

Yes. Visitors have to pay $5 a day.

Have we thought about possibly increasing the

Yes.

I really feel like we are getting too much

“bargain tourists” or “homeless tourists” and our cheap camping permits are encouraging
them to come here and I think we need to collect more for those camping permits.

Mr. Rapozo:

Thank you, Councilmember Kagawa. 1 agree

with you. We have done the exercise. We are just about ready to pull everything together.
The Convention Hall, camping, pavilions, neighborhood centers, golf and some changes in
the golf...to come here after this budget process then we can have that discussion. I agree.

Thank you.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro:

Council Chair Rapozo:
remember?

Mr. Rapozo:
Council Chair Rapozo:

Mr. Rapozo:

scale, but...it would be like an SR-13.

Council Chair Rapozo:
relation to your budget.

Mzr. Rapozo:

Council Chair Rapozo.

How much was the Permit Clerk salary? Do you

I believe it was the same as...let me see.
It was probably less than $40,000.

Yes. To answer, it is probably at the end of the

Yes, so not a significant amount of money in

Yes.
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Council Chair Rapozo: But the removal of that position caused quite an
impact in not just the park rangers, but I think like Councilmember Yukimura said...

Mzr. Rapozo: With fringes, maybe you are looking at about
$50,000.

Council Chair Rapozo: What is the salary?

Mr. Rapozo: It is $36,000.

Council Chair Rapozo: Okay.

Mzr. Rapozo: $76,000, I am sorry.

Council Chair Rapozo: How much?

Mzr. Rapozo: Ernie said with fringes and salary, about
$76,000.

Council Chair Rapozo: $76,000?

Mr. Rapozo: Yes, for the SR-13.

Council Chair Rapozo: What is the salary?

Mzr. Rapozo: About $36,000.

Council Chair Rapozo: And the fringe is $76,000? That cannot be.

Mzr. Rapozo: He read off to me what that last clerk retired as.

Council Chair Rapozo: Yes, obviously...

Mzr. Rapozo: So currently, the SR-13 is about $36,000.

Council Chair Rapozo: Yes, $36,000, so it is probably $56,000 to
$60,000.

Mr. Rapozo: Yes.

Council Chair Rapozo: With the fringe.

Mr. Rapozo: Yes.

Council Chair Rapozo: Okay. That one, I do not know. I would think

that the impact is...the cost not to have the position is probably a lot more than with it or
without it. The other thing, what Councilmember Hooser talked about the neighborhood
centers, just to let you know, I am going through that right now where one center cannot do
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all, so I have to call each one. I really thought that was how it was. Anyway, just so you
can go check.

Mr. Rapozo: Thank you.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Yukimura.
Councilmember Yukimura: I am glad to hear that you are doing a permit fee

review. I am to assume that all fees are being reviewed.
Mzr. Rapozo: Yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay. Do you have that factored into your
programs on a regular basis? A permit review? So every three (3) years or something like
that?

Mzr. Rapozo: We do not have it currently, but that is part of
our intention because different areas...the Convention Hall, the last one was in 1996. We
talked about camping and everything and that was never reviewed after it was first...]
think in 1983. I think it was funny because the document that I found from the Council has
Eddie Sarita’s name on as a Councilmember, but he did not vote on it. He was excused for
the day, to be clear. So we need to bring all of that together and do it on a regular basis.

Councilmember Yukimura: I think we really learned from our motor vehicle
registration and our planning fees. We had not looked at them for twenty (20) years or
something and when we do, we have it make a really big jump.

Mr. Rapozo: Right.

Councilmember Yukimura: So it is really better for our customers that we do
it incrementally, so it does not hurt so they can plan and all of this. I am glad that you are
doing it regularly. I know the bus has been doing it regularly, so every two (2) years or so,
we have been raising the monthly bus pass fee and people have been able to handle it,
because it has not been that much and we give them enough notice. So in ten (10) years we
are not trying to raise it 100% or something. Very good. Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Any further questions? Councilmember Chock.

Councilmember Chock: Thank you. I failed to ask this question
previously with the Department of Public Works. We have worked and focused, as the
Administration has focused hard in the last couple of years on really tightening the budget.
I think in a lot of ways it has had an impact on service. For me, I feel like we are at a point
where at least I need to start to get a better sense of what are those service gaps. This is no
reflection of the work that you folks do, but really just about the reality and what we have
to do, like we talked about the vacancy review and all of these other cuts that we had to
make. So this is going to be an ongoing question and I wanted to pose it upfront as we
moved down the list here is for me to get a better sense of how far behind we are on some of
our services and what are the real needs? You talked about the challenges, especially with
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the parks. But I want to know how far we are behind in cutting our trees? How far behind
are we in our signs? There are all of these little things that I think we need to start to
really at least around this table get a better sense of so that we can help be proactive in
problem solving.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Any further questions for Fiscal? We will move
on to Planning and Development. It is on page 37 of the presentation.

Mzr. Rapozo: That is one thing about planning and
development. You can really see the progress that this division has made. I will leave his
successes, his ongoing projects, or our ongoing projects, and our professional services that
are happening as we speak and the planning and design that are happening as we speak.
We finally have replaced...there was a vacancy where our project manager had left the
County because of money to go to the private sector. We have recently hired for that
position, so in this division it is fully staffed again and going full blast in trying to
accomplish as many projects as possible during the fiscal year. So with that, I will open it
up for questions.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Any questions from the Members? I have a
question on this “Four Winds” and I know it comes up also in the improvement and
maintenance fund, but what is that?

Mr. Rapozo: This is the long-awaited asset management
program that we have been developing. Four Winds is a type of program that we are
implementing. We are doing training now and it is called the (inaudible) from the Four
Winds company. Once we get all of the data into the program, we can provide maintenance
schedules, whether it is for roofs, toilets, or certain things that are often broken, maybe we
need to either just change it out because we spend too much time fixing it...like is there
common things that are breaking all the time with certain of types of toilets of that nature.
So that is what that is, the program itself.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Thank you. Any  further questions?
Councilmember Yukimura.

Councilmember Yukimura: What is the Autocad Map3D Annual
Maintenance in Autocad?

Mzr. Rapozo: That is the program that some of our folks use to
draft.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay. So the Four Winds is your repair

management or asset management?

Mzr. Rapozo: Assessment  management that we  are
incorporating into...we are using that...that is going to be our program to track our
maintenance needs for our different assets.






